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A. ROLL CALL – President Al Magyar called the meeting to order at 8:30 AM.  Committee members present were Louise Terry, Vice President; Bill Batty, Secretary/Treasurer; Bob DeFrancesco, 
Zone 1; Warren Ruello, Zone 2; Jim Gast, Zone 3; Bill Murrell, Zone 4; Bob Hansen, Zone 6; Don Blaylock, Zone 7; John Bratty, Zone 8; and Bill Harder, Immediate Past President.  Ed Bergstedt, Zone 5; and Kirk Traber, Zone 9, was absent due to military duties.  Also present were Don Snyder, Executive Director; Carl Hensch, NSSA Director; Steve Scales, Finance Director; and Phil Murray, NSCA Executive Council Representative.
B. MINUTES – A motion was made by Don Blaylock, and 2nd by Warren Ruello to approve the minutes from the January 20, 2006 Executive Committee meeting.  Motion passed all in favor.  A motion was made by Louise Terry, and 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco, to approve the minutes from the March 9, 2006 Executive Committee phone conference.  Motion passed all in favor.

C. BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING – The Board of Directors will meet at the Beretta Pavilion, October 8, 2006.  
D. UNFINISHED BUSINESS – 
1. Junior Shooting Program Donations – Donations were to the Olympic Training Center for the Junior Shooting Program; and NSSA Junior Shooting Camps for $2,000 and $4,000, respectively.

2. Environmental Stewardship Seminar at World Shoot – The NSSF has agreed to host an Environmental Stewardship Seminar at the World Shoot.  Tentatively it is being set-up for the 12th and 13th,  with one day hosting a seminar in the morning and the other hosting one in the afternoon to accommodate shooting schedules.  Don Snyder will check to see if we can videotape the seminar.
3. Zone 9 Military Directors – A draft Bylaws change was provided to the Armed Forces Skeet Association to elect the Service Directors based on the number of active duty shooters, versus one director for each service as is currently done; and to eliminate the Zone 9 Executive Committee position.  The Service Directors would be eligible to run for the Executive Committee position for the Zone in which they reside, as Directors-at-Large currently are.  Their Directors discussed the proposal at the annual Armed Services Skeet Championships in May, and they are preparing a counter proposal.

4. Mentor Program – Scott Winders has proposed each club have a designated “mentor” at each NSSA club.  This individual will show new members the “ropes” of registered shooting.  Headquarters will send a letter to the Directors to contact the clubs in their area and ask them to identify an individual to fill the role of “mentor”.  Scott Winders will be asked to develop a one-page write-up, which will be incorporated into the Director’s Guidelines.  We will post the information on myNSSA.

5. All American Status – The All American Selection Committee felt strongly that members who have been suspended or had other disciplinary action taken against them do not reflect the qualities of an All American.   Motion by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco, that anyone NSSA has taken disciplinary action against or is on probation, will not be considered for All American status during that selection year.  Motion passed all in favor.
6. All American Points for Shoots held against U.S. Open & Zone Shoots – The Executive Committee felt it would not be in the best interest of our members to preclude the awarding of All American points to shoots held on the same weekend as the U.S. Open, given the geographical distances involved.  However, Zone shoots may be a different issue.  After discussion, it was agreed no action would be taken.

7. World Shoot Target Breakage Report – The 2005 figures were skewed, as a result of targets getting wet when the chutes were inadvertently left open Monday night.  Steps will be taken to ensure the house are completely closed when inclement weather is forecast.
8. Director’s Guidelines – Kudos go to Warren Ruello for all of his time and effort to develop the guidelines.  Now that we have a tool for our Directors, need to find a way to activate it.  The Mentor Program may provide an excellent opportunity to energize the Directors, and get them involved.  It was suggested that Zone Executive Committee members meet with their Directors at their respective Zone shoot to introduce the guidelines to them.  Motion by Bill Batty, and 2nd by Louise Terry, the Association adopt the Director’s Guidelines, and distribute it to all current and newly elected Directors, with a cover letter from the President.  Motion passed all in favor.  The Guidelines will be dated, and include a credit for Warren Ruello.

E. NEW BUSINESS – 
1. High Average Leader Criteria – Earlier this year, several individuals shot a significant number of target only scores that could affect the high average awards at year-end.  It was felt for scores to count towards High Averages, Long Run records and 400X400s and 500X500s, they should be shoot under “tournament conditions”.  Since the criteria are defined in the Rules, any change will require balloting the Directors.  High average and long run records are difficult to achieve under competition conditions, and are an essential part of our game and history.  Given this, it is necessary to make any change retroactive to the beginning of the 2006 shooting year (i.e., November 1, 2005).  Motion by Bob DeFrancesco, and 2nd by Jim Gast, that for consideration for Annual High Average Leader (Open and Concurrent) recognition, only targets shot at registered shoots with ten or more entrants per event will be counted.  Monthly Targets and Targets Only are excluded from the calculation, except where a sub-junior, junior or colligate shooter chooses not to pay the mandatory purse portion of an entry fee.  Motion passed all in favor.  The Directors will be balloted to add the above requirement to the Rules as II-I-1.b, effective retroactively to November 1, 2005.  Motion by Bob DeFrancesco, and 2nd by Jim Gast, to change Rule II-I-3.a to read, “Only scores shot in registered events, other than monthly targets or targets only, shall be included in official long run records.”  Motion passed all in favor.  The Directors will be balloted to change Rule II-I-3.a, effective retroactively to November 1, 2005.  It was also felt that targets only and monthly targets should also be excluded from team and individual World Records.  Motion by Louise Terry, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco, to add to the Records Annual World Record criteria section as item 4, that Monthly Targets and Targets Only are not included for World Record recognition.  Motion passed all in favor; the change is effective immediately.  Dick Kmiec has been appointed to chair a World Record Verification Committee.

2. Krieghoff Masters – The Masters was originally established to benefit the large number of East Coast shooters after the World Shoot was permanently moved to San Antonio.  Our current contract ran through this year.  Don Snyder asked Forest City to prorate the fee this year, based on the reduction in the number of fields, but they only met us halfway.  Rochester Brooks provided a proposal to hold the Masters in the future, but it would have to be held over four days and later in the year; the 4th of July weekend was the proposed date.  Though we continue to lose money on this shoot, Krieghoff would like to hold the Masters one more year in Savannah.  Don Snyder will pursue a one-year contract, which will detail items that Forest City needs to address, and include penalty clauses for failure to meet the terms of the contract.  Plans for the 2007 shoot will be completed prior to the October Board of Directors meeting.  

3. Life Member Emeritus – A question has arisen concerning the rights and benefits of a Life Member Emeritus for those individuals who were Life Members prior to May 1, 2002.  There was a discrepancy between the letters that were sent to all inactive Life Members, which indicated they could return to active status by simply notifying headquarters, versus the Bylaws, which require the shooting of registered targets.  The Bylaws don’t state, one way or the other, if a Life Member Emeritus can vote.  All Life Members count towards calculating the number of Directors for election; therefore the assumption is they should be eligible to vote, if they choose to.  Motion by Bill Murrell, and 2nd by Bob Hansen, that any Life Member Emeritus who requests a ballot to vote in the Director elections will be provided one.  Motion passed all in favor.
4. Awards for 50 Target Events – The thought is to replace the All Zone Teams with recognition for the lower volume shooters and promote 50 target events/shoots.  The heart of the problem, however, lies in the lack of volunteers at clubs to run the shoots, and competition between local clubs for the same (limited) number of shooters.  We do a lot to recognize shooters, but nothing to reward the workers who service the shooters.  A large majority of our clubs are not-for-profit entities; there isn’t motivation for them to throw targets.  Our Directors and clubs will be surveyed, as well as posting the survey on myNSSA, to gauge the level of interest in promoting 50 target events/shoots, and then work with clubs to implement and promote one-day shoots, if warranted.

5. Joint NSSA/NSCA Membership Study – Steve Scales provided an analysis of the cost associated with providing a joint NSSA/NSCA membership, at a cost less than two individual memberships.  It was noted that another situation needs to be addressed soon; namely current dues.  At present, it costs the Association $46.24 to provide member benefits in either NSSA or NSCA, a deficit of $16 and $6, respectively, some of which daily fees cover.  There are also impacts of creating a single membership for both organizations, given that the shooting years and membership fees are different.  It has been almost 11 years since the NSSA dues were raised.  To bring parity between the shooting disciplines, NSSA annual dues should be raised to $40 for a full member and $30 for an associate member.  We could offer a joint NSSA/NSCA membership for $55, with the choice of one magazine, or $70 to receive both magazines.  Phil Murray will take the analysis back to the NSCA Advisory Council for their review and input.  Dues will be discussed further at the next Executive Committee meeting.

6. Executive Committee Election Criteria in Bylaws – Verbiage needs to be added to the Bylaws to clarify the process for nomination of Executive Committee representatives.  Motion by Bill Batty, 2nd by Warren Ruello, to ballot the Directors, to change the Bylaws Article 7, Sec. 3(b) to read, “Nominations for Zone Executive Committee representatives shall be made, in writing, by two of the current Directors from that Zone between June 1st and June 23rd of the election year.”  Motion passed all in favor.
7. Director Election Response Date in Bylaws – Carl Hensch suggested shortening the response period from 60 to 30 days.  Approximately 95% of the ballots we received were within the first 30 days.  The question was asked, “Where does the remaining 5% come from; were any from overseas?” We will table until further analysis is conducted.
8. Level of Political Activity by NSSA Involvement Due to 501(c)(3) Status – Theoretically permissible, but cannot be a substantial part of our activities; nor can we engage directly in lobbying congressional representatives to influence their vote on pending legislation.  Likewise, “grassroots” lobbying of our membership to contact their congressional representatives to vote for or against pending legislation is also prohibited.  We can, however, provide pros and cons regarding pending legislations to members, but not urge them to take action.
9. Forbes Affinity Travel Program – This is an added benefit we can offer our members without any cost to them or the Association that will generate revenue for the Association, if sufficient volume is experienced.  Motion made by Jim Gast, 2nd by John Bratty, to enter into the Forbes Affinity Travel Program.  Motion passed all in favor.
10. One Big Planet Program – Provides our members with benefits, with the potential for revenue for the Association, but at a cost to the member.  In essence, it is a web-based “coupon book” with a value more than the cost.  We will table further discussion until the issue concerning the future of member dues is addressed.
11. Bexar County Emergency Services District #2 – As a result of the residential build-up in the area, Bexar County wants to utilize two acres of our property to build an emergency response facility.  This item was tabled for the time being.
12. Straight Pins for Clubs and Rings for Past Presidents – It will cost about $2,000 to produce pins for First 25/50/75/100 Straights.  Each club will receive 10 pins for each straight and gauge, free of charge.  They will be able to buy additional pins.  Motion made by Louise Terry, 2nd by 
Bill Batty, to purchase First Straight pins as proposed.  Motion passed all in favor.  It will cost about $350 to cast a die for Hall of Fame-like rings for Past Presidents.  Eligible individuals would pay for their own rings.  Motion made by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Warren Ruello, to pay for a die for Past President rings.  Motion passed all in favor.
13. Clay Target Shooting Summit – Phil Murray is scheduling a meeting in late November with participation from all of the clay target organizations.  The intent is to bring everyone together, since we do have common interests.  We need to work in concert to further our respective clay target shooting sports.  We can learn a lot from each other.  The Summit will be held at NSC.
14. Kids & Clays – A shooting event, with all three clay target shooting sports and Cowboy Action, will be held at NSC March 22-24, 2007.  The goal is to bring exposure to the shooting sports, in a positive light, with a goal to raise $250,000 for the Ronald McDonald House, through major corporate sponsorship.  This event will be held in concert with NSSA’s annual Toni Rogers Spring Extravaganza.

15. Referee Honor Roll – To recognize these honorees, Don Snyder will have a design drawn up for a permanent display, which will hang in the Hall of Fame.  Preferably it will incorporate photos of the current inductees.  Inductees will each receive a plaque, which will be presented annually at the Hall of Fame banquet.

F. EXECUTIVE SESSION – The Executive Committee discussed the Long Range Planning Committee’s report.  The Executive Committee reiterated that our property has not been listed for sale.  However, the rate of development of property adjacent to NSC, along with the fact there has been interest expressed in the property; make it apparent there are actions we need to take now to ensure the future of the Association.  Don Snyder has been directed to obtain two appraisals and retain an architectural firm to develop drawings for a new facility.  The efforts of the Long Range Planning Committee, which included an inventory of the current facility attributes and an “ideal” facility, will be used as a starting point for the architectural concept.  
G. OFFICERS’ AND ZONE REPORTS

1. Al Magyar, President – Nothing to add.

2. Louise Terry, Vice President – It is imperative we focus on member retention and the needs of small gun clubs to ensure the future viability of the Association.

3. Bill Batty, Secretary/Treasurer – Reiterated that working with the small clubs is one of the most important things we can do as an Association.  We need more members shooting more.

4. Don Snyder, Executive Director – Don Snyder distributed the “Introduction to Skeet & Sporting Clays” DVD, which will be provided to all our member clubs and Directors.  The berm along FM 471 is coming along nicely.  A number of projects on the grounds have been completed; the wells are in the process of being permitted; the A/C in the clubhouse has been repaired; the clubhouse painted.  The state of the Association is good.  “Clay Targets America” TV show is in the making.

5. Zone Reports
Zone 1 – Have initiated a program contacting clubs in the Zone that are no longer members, or that are still members, but not throwing registered shoots to see why, and what we can do to help them get back holding registered shoots.  Have put together a package of material with all of the benefits of membership.  This year’s Zone shoot, which is usually a three-day rotation, will include one two-day rotation.
Zone 2 –This year’s Zone shoot will be held at Ft. Dix, which generally means lower attendance from southern Virginia and western PA.  Pennsylvania Junior State Shoot has been well received and attended.  Small club concerns is an issue and should be addressed more aggressively.  Still hearing complaints from shooters that concurrent events should be honors only with optional purses.  The Executive Committee’s position is to not dictate to clubs how to run their shoot programs.  It is up to the shooters to put the pressure on the shoot management.  Valerio’s skeet program makes it very easy to run concurrent events as honors only, with an optional purse.  However, where medals or other tangible awards are involved, shoot management needs to recover their cost.
Zone 3 – Have states doing well, some not so well.  Disappointed that Kentucky is not doing better.  One of the largest clubs in Indiana doesn’t throw registered targets and aren’t interested in doing so.  Have a number of feature shoots (Mid-America, Motor State) that are all doing very well.  The number of targets thrown is down slightly; are going to try some one-day 50-target events.  The Indiana SCTP program is doing very well, as is Michigan’s, which has gone from 50 shooters to 150 shooters in the past year.
Zone 4 – Are also seeing what everyone else is; the few volunteers are getting burned out.  Also, the small shoots are trying to emulate the big money shoots, and it doesn’t work for them.  This year’s Zone shoot will be in Savannah.  The U.S. Open is full, with 61 on the waiting list.  St. Augustine gun club is still in operation, at least through the Oktoberfest shoot and possibly longer.
Zone 5 – This year’s shoot will be in Minneapolis at the club that used to hold the Old Dutch, and should be close to full.  Powder Creek Shooting Park in Kansas City is looking at ways to expand.  Iowa’s New Pioneer Gun Club is looking to relocate.  Nebraska has new club opening in Kearney, with skeet, trap and sporting clays, and a rifle and pistol range.  Currently sporting clays are up and running with 16, four-man teams in the sporting clays league.  By the time all is said and done, they expect to have invested $1M to develop the facility.  Omaha’s Harry A. Koch Trap & Skeet Range is looking for someone to run their facility; need to be good with running leagues and shoots, and soliciting and running corporate events.  Contact (402) 488-5288 for complete information.
Zone 6 – This year’s Zone shoot will be held in Waco; it has always been well attended in the past, and the same is expected again this year.  An area of contention in the Zone was Arkansas losing a Director in this year’s elections, as a result of excluding CLMs from the count, after the Board of Directors had been shown a document at the annual meeting, which indicated they had 155 members, including the CLMs.  It was explained that the CLMs should not have been included in the annual count, and the member numbers were revised as soon as the error was discovered.  Three states were affected by the exclusion of the CLMs; Arkansas was not singled out.  Bob Hansen received a letter from the South Louisiana Gun Club requesting NSSA aide in rebuilding as a result of Katrina.  Motion made by Bill Murrell, 2nd by Bob DeFrancesco, to provide a $2,000 grant to aide in rebuilding for the South Louisiana Gun Club.  Motion passed all in favor.
Zone 7 – This year’s shoot will be here in Albuquerque.  The Ben Avery facility is going to be operated by the State.  Bakersfield is growing; will have 10 fields soon.  The future of Stockton is still unknown.  A new complex in Las Vegas, Clark County, is under development.  Several small clubs in Colorado are doing well.  Have the same problems as everyone else – don’t have enough people volunteering to run shoots.  
Zone 8 – NSSA mailings seem to be better in most provinces.  A satellite Zone shoot will be held again this year.  England, Australia and New Zealand have been contacted to encourage their participation.  Had one club that has been a NSSA member for 20 years and never thrown a registered target; threw their first registered.

H. MEMBER CALL CENTER – The vast majority of requests are handled the same day.  In addition, the Call Center has taken on a new roll instructing members how to maneuver through the vast array of data available through myNSSA.  We continually received positive feedback on the responsiveness.
I. MEMBERSHIP, TARGET AND CLUB STATISTICS – The number of members continues to decline from its high in 2003; it was just over 2% for 2005 from 2004, and is down about 4% year-to-date compared to last year.  The number of targets thrown for 2005 was down about 8% from the previous year, which can be attributed to hurricanes and a decrease in the number of registered shoots.  The number of member clubs, however, showed a slight increase.  The Director elections have been completed; the results are on myNSSA and will be published in the SSR.  
J. BUDGET AND FINANCE – The Association continues to be on solid fiscal ground.  We are ahead of the planned budget, primarily due to the NSC lead reclamation program.  Have been proactive in the accounts receivable arena; 85% of the accounts remain current to 60 days.  Payment plans with past due vendors continue to achieve the desired results.  Our actual revenue over expense is ahead of budget year-to-date.
K. SKEET SHOOTING REVIEW – Investigation by our mailer identified the source of numerous mailing problems; the Bulk Mailing Center in Kansas City has been under renovation since late January and bulk shipments were re-routed to Des Moines, which wasn’t equipped to handle the volume.  The USPS reports the problem has been corrected, and delivery should be back to normal.  We are waiting to hear if our new mailer for foreign deliveries will achieve the promised improvement; the June issue is the first one with the new mailer.
L. INFORMATION AND TECHNOLOGY REPORT – A number of improvements, including the processing and posting for team events, have been made to the World Shoot software; it is under-going rigorous testing.  An NSSA member from Dallas has offered to convert historical data from the HP to flat files which can be mined for historical purposes.
M. NATIONAL SHOOTING COMPLEX – The number of corporate events, fund raisers and registered competitions (skeet, sporting clays and trap) continues to increase; there are only a few weeks from March through November that don’t have an event scheduled.  An extensive number of projects have been completed, including six sun shelters for fields 39-50; construction of 50 metal benches; new gate on Gass Rd. entrance; new PA system for fields 1-9, club house, registration and RV line; installation of new HVAC in club house; and extensive painting throughout.  
N. NSSA SHOOTS

1. 2006 World Shoot – The survey indicated there is room for improvement where hats and shirts were concerned.  It’s a balancing act between availability and excess inventory.  Will look at options, such as pre-ordering and taking orders during registration for delivery during the World Shoot.  Motion by Bob DeFrancesco, 2nd by Bill Murrell, to throw black-rimmed targets for the events and all-orange targets for shoot-offs.  Motion passed all in favor.  

2. Masters – See New Business Item 2.

3. 2006 Junior World Shoot – Everything is progressing well for the upcoming Junior World Shoot, which will be held at NSC July 28-30; over $30,000 in cash donations have been received.

4. U.S. Open – See Zone 4 report regarding the 2006 Open.  The Executive Committee will review the program for the 2007 Open during the World Shoot.  Bids will be reviewed, and a selection made, for the 2008 Open at 2007 Winter Executive Committee meeting.
5. 2006 International Skeet Championship – Will be held at Ft. Benning, GA August 18-20, 2006.

6. Event 6, Vintage World Shoot – Was held at Northbrook Sports Club, IL in May.

O. NEW FIELD CONSTRUCTION GRANTS – The Guidelines were corrected to read, “The Executive Committee authorizes grants up to $5,000 each…”
P. NATIONAL SPORTING CLAYS ASSOCATION – Membership and targets are up from the same time last year; as of May 15th membership was 19, 295.  The U.S. Open was a big success – over 1,050 attended; Claythorne Lodge in Kansas did a fantastic job.  In the process of collecting data for a Records Annual, based on the Skeet Records Annual format, with pertinent sporting clays information – National, State and Zone Champions; All American Teams, etc.  There will be a new class of NSCA membership in 2007, International Members, so we can build a shoot history on everyone participating in sporting clays and adhere to NSCA rule that every competitor be an NSCA member to compete and win prizes in an event.  A letter detailing contract revisions for Sporting Clays magazine was sent the end of March; to date, we have not received a (written) response.  We are in the process of collecting demographic information on current members and expired members to prepare for working with a marketing group.  It might be the time to review the concept of the ASSA (American Sports Shooting Association) designed as a steppingstone for recreational shooters prior to shooting registered targets (skeet or sporting clays)
Q. LEAGUE & SWEEPSTAKES – The program continues to be an avenue to introduce new shooters to competitive shooting and offer current members the opportunity to register their targets.  
R. NSSA HALL OF FAME – The banquet will be held at Pedrotti’s North Wind Ranch banquet facility in Helotes.  This year’s inductees are Jim Biddle and Sue Bogardus for shooting achievements and 
E. Lee Dennis for the Ray Boller Award.  New this year, in recognition of their tireless efforts, will be the Referees Honor Roll.  The inaugural inductees will be Jim Carver and Jimmy Reay.  
S. MUSEUM & HALL OF FAME – Can’t say enough about what a great job Mike Brazzell has done.  He continues to make improvements with the Museum; configuration changes have been completed to increase the display space.  His history articles in the SSR have been a huge hit.  We are extremely grateful to have him on our team.  A full-page ad will be included in both the National Sporting Clays and World Skeet Championships programs with the Museum’s “features” and hours of operations.  Be careful when bidding for skeet memorabilia on eBay… you might be bidding against Mike!
T. INSTRUCTOR CERTIFICATION – To date we have had one Level 1 course with five students; there are five other Level 1 classes scheduled for June.  Level 1, 2 and 3 and Master courses are scheduled for October prior to the Mini World.  Instructors are listed on myNSSA and in the SSR for their first year free; afterwards, there will be a $25 charge.  The purpose is to ensure that only those instructor’s who wanted to be listed, are.  We have five youth camps scheduled: two at Ft. Leavenworth; one each in Idaho, Georgia and Alabama.
U. RULES AND CLASSIFICATIONS – Data analysis indicates changes are needed in the classification table cut-offs for all gauges.  With the exception of the .410, there haven’t been any changes in ten years.  The Committee has been working with a UTSA Statistics Professor on a computer model that compares the distribution of shooters based on the current class cut-offs with proposed class cut-offs.  We would have been ready to present the Committee’s recommendation, but discovered an error in the data.  A new data run will be made at the end of June, and the Rules Committee will meet via phone conference in July to discuss what changes need to be made.  Motion made by Bill Batty, 2nd by Jim Gast, to pre-approve the Rules Committee recommendation for changes to the classification system in order to reduce the time required to ballot the Board of Directors.  Motion passed all in favor.  The Executive Committee members will all receive the proposed changes prior to the mailing of the ballot.
There being no further business to discuss, a motion was made by Bill Harder, 2nd by Don Blaylock, to adjourn the meeting.  Motion passed all in favor.  The meeting was adjourned at 6:20PM.  The Executive Committee was in session from 8:30AM until 6:20PM, with a recess for lunch from 1:00–2:00PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Bill Batty, Secretary/Treasurer


Trish Bruck, Assistant Secretary

